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Full Council
Tuesday 29th October 2024
Coleford Town Council Chamber
7:00pm – 9:00pm
Minutes
Present: 
Cllrs: N Penny, P Kay, M Cox, R Dix, S Cox, M Beard, A Fullerton, C Elsmore, K Robbins, J Templeton, R Drury

Laura-Jade Schroeder – Town Clerk

Laura Jayne – Assistant Clerk minute taking 
1. Apologies were received from Cllr D Stevens
2. To receive declarations of interest re: items on this agenda 
Cllr N Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 13 – request for office space use.
3. There were no dispensation requests received
4. To agree the minutes of 8 October 2024
Cllr M Beard declared that the minutes were correct.
Cllr C Elsmore seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.
Cllr N Penny signed a copy of the minutes as a true and accurate account
5. Matters arising from the minutes of 8 October 2024
Page 1 - Bale Memorial meeting.

Past and present trustees were present. It was noted there has been a challenging transition between trustees, with a shortage of trustees and funds. Trustees to contact the Forest of Dean District Council (FoDDC), as the main landowner. 12 months’ notice to be formally given upon exit. GRCC could provide support.
Page 2 – Seeding.

Cllr M Getgood to work with office on the distribution of this. 
Page 2 and 3 – Cemetery trees.

Cllr S Cox provided members with an update on works that had been carried out on 2 trees. Th Additional surveying held after with contractor. Office to arrange a further meeting with Cllrs and contractor.
6. There were no members of public present
7. To agree to sign off staff probation period
The Town Clerk positively updated members on the newly appointed Tourist Information Centre (TIC) Coordinator’s performance, emphasising success in building relationships with the current volunteers and leading with the TIC move. 
Recommendation:

To conclude the probation period and offer the continuation of the role, with thanks and congratulations for the positive impact over the 3 month period.
Cllr N Penny proposed, Cllr P Kay seconded, unanimously agreed.  

For the Town Clerk to formally update TIC Coordinator.
8. To receive update on the complaint received

Update to be provided on the 12th of November.
Noted. 
9. To agree payments
Cllr N Penny presented a £200.00 verbal payment for Anna Pervis, Harpist for the Pride of Coleford Awards. 
Payments were agreed with the additional verbal payment noted

Total: £21,395.00

Cllr P Kay moved, Cllr C Elsmore seconded, and it was unanimously agreed.

10. To note cash books and bank reconciliations
Noted by members
11. To note budget
Noted by members
12. To consider budget requirements to feed into 2025/26 budget, including:
The Town Clerk has begun building the budget, to put forward at December Full Council. 

Cllrs to feedback with any specific projects or items that they would like to be considered and included. Feedback deadline week commencing 18th of November. 
For the first Full Council meeting in December to be finance focused. 

For finance / budget training to take place 30 minutes before 17th of December Full Council – all encouraged to attend.  
a. Market Towns Officer

Cllr N Penny updated members of the proposed concept for a Market Towns Officer, noting that the role has already been agreed in principle with FoDDC.
The role is to be part funding across the 4 towns, with the Officer dedicating 1 day a week to each town and the 5th day being at FoDDC.
This is to be a 2-year fixed commitment with contract of employment, subject to performance, at £10,000.00.
Within this role would be the management of equipment and assets, which the towns would share – finer detail to be agreed upon. 
After some discussion, the following recommendation was proposed:
Recommendation: 

In principle CTC support this activity at £10,000, with the below caveats

· Agreed KPIs.
· Mechanisms for sharing equipment.
· If at the end of year 1 the equipment aspect does not work, to drop this. 

· Critical that 3 out of 4 towns opt in.
· Subject to a balancing budget at the end of January 2025.
· To ensure the person will be Forest based.

Cllr M Beard proposed, Cllr K Robbins seconded, unanimously agreed
Cllr N Penny left room 19.33
13. To consider request for office space on 1st Floor of 4 Mushet Walk

Cllr P Kay took the chair and read aloud Cllr N Penny’s office use request which had been earlier emailed to the office. 
Cllr N Penny requested to use a small office room on the 1st floor of 4 Mushet Walk, rent free, in return for his continued work efforts that he gives to CTC. This arrangement would be for a certain amount of time, whilst the 1st floor is still in the process of being established. 
Office locks to be changed at Cllr N Penny’s expense. 
Recommendation: 
To agree to Cllr N Penny’s request for office space on the 1st floor of 4 Mushet Walk, from the 1st of November to the 30th of April, after this period subject to renegotiation. 

Cllr P Kay proposed, Cllr M Beard seconded, and it was unanimously agreed. 
M Beard seconded. 

Cllr N Penny returned to the room 19.40

14. To agree next steps re: TIC rent refund

Cllr N Penny updated members of the ongoing situation around the TIC rent refund.

After some discussion the below recommendation was agreed:

Recommendation: 
It was agreed for Cllr N Penny to work with the Town Clerk to formally write to the landlord outlining the current position. 

Cllr N Penny moved, Cllr M Getgood seconded, unanimously agreed. 
15. To consider next steps re: CCTV

TC updated Redhand service all 4 towns. Regular cameras go down, don’t alert us. 

Police missed critical events. 

Response is we aren’t upgrading. They put proposal forward, don’t want to invest. 

Whether we pay for upgrade, go with new provider. 

NP and TC been to Lyd and Cind. 

Lyd recording daily and checking

They have better systems. 

All same age. 

Inconsistancy – phone app.

3.5 / 4k what it actually covers. Remote monitoring. 

Wear and tear, why no upgrades. 

Factually address it. 

Resurect CCTV group

 District / police was part of working group

Recommendation:

To reinstate the CCTV working group, to look at overall system and maintenance as it stands, including current contract and to forward think on what is needed. 
Cllr N Penny proposed Cllr M Cox seconded, unanimously agreed.
CCTV working group to consist of: Town Clerk, Cllrs. M Beard, N Penny, P Kay,

PCSO D Teague and Damion Collins (FoDDC).
16. To consider boundary representation comments

After some discussion Cllrs agreed to give no comment. 
All agreed. 

17. To receive update on actions regarding soft landscape maintenance at Angel Vale
Cllr N Penny updated members of the contractor meeting held, stating that the contractor understood the issues raised and showed a willingness to change. 
Agreed upon was outlined solution, changing faces of works, not using heavy machinery and strimming before cutting. 

Office to monitor. 
18. To note legionella report and agree next steps

The Town Clerk updated members on the recent legionella report that had been carried out on the KGV Pavilion, stating that the report does not reflect the full position, due to a number of items that the report writer was unaware of, such as the logging of dates and temperatures. 

Cllrs noted the urgency to address the actions needed within the report and delegated authority to the Town Clerk to close out the recommended actions with experts. 

Audit to be carried out on Bells Field and within the office.
Samples of water to be taken with urgency at all 3 sites, noting that if there are any traces of legionella, the facility is to close.

19. To receive update re: the Coleford Town Regeneration Plan working group
Cllr N Penny updated on the current progress.

Public consultation to be held 15/16th of November. 
Cllrs needed on both days to support for a number of hours each. 
Revised panels to be shared by Friday. Feedback to be received by Monday. 

Additional meeting to be held on Saturday 9:00am, for 1 hour to discuss.

Again at the end of the following weekend, to feedback on questionnaire. 

Active Travel grant - asking for guidance on how £15,000.00 might be used. 
      Tree planters needed for Mushet Walk, to furnish and be portable. 

For office to go back to UWE work and ask consultant to base spec on this work. 

To gain permission for moveable planters from landlord?
20. To agree next steps re: Communications working group
Cllr M Cox updated members of a second communications (comms) working group meeting.
Notes from this were previously distributed to Cllrs. 
Comms group to continue and review once a quarter. 

21. To consider new Cemetery charges

Recommendation:  

CTC to raise burial charges by circa 5% and rounding from the 1st of January 2025.
Cllr C Elsmore proposed, Cllr A Fullerton seconded, unanimously agreed. 
22. To adopt the Equality & Diversity Policy

Noted and adopted 
23. To adopt Sickness & Absence Policy

To ensure accurate record keeping with sickness and absence to track any trends and monitor what staff are where at any given point.
      Noted and adopted
24. To adopt Grievance Policy

To ensure ACAS reference is still current.
Noted and adopted subject to checking the above and updating if necessary
25. To adopt Disciplinary Policy

To ensure ACAS reference is still current.
It was noted that this policy has been tested and does not need to fundamentally change.
Amendment that appeals should be investigated by an independent party. 

Subject to and updating to wording, bullet 30 onwards. 

Noted and adopted
26. To note the Clock Tower minutes

Cllr M Beard provided the room with an updated. Progressing well. 
Cllr N Penny talking to lottery contact 

Minutes noted
27. To note Planning and Highways minutes
Cllr M Cox referred to Item 9 from the 24th of Sept. 
Recommendation: 

To form a cemetery working group, to look at capacity and moving forward. 

Cllr MC proposed, Cllr M Getgood seconded, unanimously agreed.
Willing members: Cllrs M Getgood, M Cox, A Fullerton, C Elsmore, S Cox, Ernest Heals, and Assistant Clerk. 

Minutes noted

28. To receive NDP monitoring report

Cllr M Cox presented the room with the updated monitoring report, highlighting key trends and impacting factors. 

Members noted, with thanks for the work put in by Cllr M Cox

29. To note reports from County and District Councillors
District Cllr C Elsmore: FoDDC after 1st of November various items managed by Publica will be coming in house to FoDDC.
Noted
30. To note members reports
Cllr N Penny: 
25th September attended FODDC led meeting regarding the development of an Arts, Culture and Heritage strategy for the District

26th September attended meeting with Coleford Christmas Lights volunteers re Switch On event

26th September met with HSBC re Community Banking in the Forest of Dean

26th September online meeting with FoDDC re Circular Economy proposal

28th September volunteered at the Tourist Information Centre

2nd October Attended Market Towns Regeneration meeting with Kara Kibble

3rd October Met with HSBC re Community Banking in Coleford

7th October Attended Bells Foundation Meeting

10th October Met with Mowtech re performance issues

10th October Attended multi agency meeting at the Police Station

11th October Chaired the Pride of Coleford Awards Panel

12th October Attended the Coleford Community Choir Festival of Remembrance concert

17th October Attended Market Towns Regeneration meeting with FoDDC and other market towns

22nd October Met with Cinderford Town Council re CCTV Infrastructure

25th October Met with Lydney Town Council re CCTV infrastructure

25th October Met with Barry Bowden-Jones and Chris Jones re Action Travel (along with Cllrs M and S Cox)

26th October Volunteered at the Tourist Information Centre

28th October Facilitated meeting with community members re Bales Memorial Recreation Ground

Updates were given by Cllr N Penny on the banking hub: 12 week turn around of formal request, to hear back mid January.
HSBC Bank have agreed to a single pop up session. To be in Cinderford in November and Coleford in December. 9:00am – 3:00pm on 11th of December.
Reminder for the Remembrance parade on the 10th. 

11th - 2 minute silence and school children singing.
Cllr P Kay:

2nd October Complaint investigation.

3rd October Complaint investigation.

4th October Meeting at the cemetery about trees.  

7th October TIC volunteering.

10th October Meeting with Mowtech.

10th October Twinning meeting.

14th October TIC volunteering.

15th October Complaint investigation.

21st October TIC volunteering.

25th October Complaint investigation.
Also attended Bale Memorial meeting
Informed members of Twinning activities: French choir coming over next year. 
April - Rugby under 17’s. 

Colf Community Choir visiting St Hillaire next June 

Cllr M Getgood: 
Conservation work at Woorgreens.
Helped Mile End resident with garage problem
Attended Coleford Welcomes Walkers and Bale Memorial meeting
Cllr J Templeton: 
Completed Being a better Clr training – positive feedback 
Cllr C Elsmore:
BT competition, suggest slabs go to.
Cllr A Fullerton: 
Attended Road Safety meeting – nothing specific to Colf. 

Scam email received – noted by members
Cllr M Beard: 
Coleford Welcomes Walkers Annual report. AGM next month. 

Worked on VC bench at Bells. Sent details. 12th Nov 

Worked on Expression of int. for bid for Clock Tower
Cllr S Cox: 
Attended Zoom meeting on rural matters. Both useful. Good to hear case studies.

Met with UWE students both by Zoom and in person visit
Cllr R Dix: 
Attended UWE meeting.
Worked on painting The Hive in FoDDC colours.
Xmas Craft fair theme night of lights 3:00pm – 7:00pm. 

Lights committee will link up 
     MC: 
           RSN Planning Training: habitat banks, self build.

Nalc training not good

Police, community meeting

Meeting re active travel, split of costs re Mushet and trees in Railway Drive

GCC Flood Authority: The Spout. Interested in consultation and potential in town centre.

TIC volunteering 

UWE and heritage work, visit and interrogation of brief.

31. To note Clerks report
Noted

32. To note Correspondence
Rob and Chloe valid for events programme

Planning Committee to look at Newland correspondence
Meeting end: 20.59
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